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be a local collaborative activity. Academic
departments of general practice can
design or adapt guidelines in consultation
with other academic or hospital
departments and FHSAs and medical
audit advisory groups. FHSAs need to be
responsible for supporting practices to
help practitioners cope with the increased
time required for structured care.
Purchasers and regional health authorities
need to ensure funding for local
initiatives, and departments of public
health should set priorities for guidelines
according to local epidemiological factors
and health needs assessment.
To evaluate the effect of guidelines

suitably large studies are required to
detect changes in process and outcome
measures. These studies should be
restricted to answering questions about
effectiveness; local projects on guidelines
will need to be audited to ensure that their
content and implementation fit local
conditions. In addition, clinical care
guidelines as part of service development
require understanding of how change
happens as well as being grounded in
evidence that procedures are effective.
This relies on action research and audit. A
simple notion of guidelines as intrinsically
virtuous and necessarily improving the
quality of care is irresponsible.
The current enthusiasm for general

practice guidelines and other clinical
guidelines is not matched by a
commitment to evaluating their effect on
practice. Evaluation should have a high
profile within the NHS research and
development strategy, and it needs
national and regional coordination.

GENE FEDER
Academic Department of General Practice and Primary

Care,
St Bartholomew and the London Hospitals' Medical

College

DIANE PLAMPING
Primary Health Care Group,

King's Fund Centre,
London NW1 7NF

BOOK REVIEWS
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Baltimore: Williams and Wilkins, 1992.
ISBN 0-68308-924-2.

A glance at the newspapers or medical
literature of any rich, technologically
advanced Western country is enough to
make it clear that its systems for the
provision of health care are in a state of
turmoil, if not chaos. The reasons are
fairly clear, though the solution is not.
After our successes in controlling the
major infectious killers we have been
much less effective at getting to the root
cause of the diseases which have taken
their place, notably ischaemic heart
disease, stroke, cancer, diabetes, and the
rest. We have made some inroads into
their prevention and have become
extremely effective at patching them up

with expensive high technology
intervention. Because of, or despite these
activities there is an unpredicted increase
in the numbers of non-too healthy old
people in our populations.
No Western system of health delivery

seems to be able to cope with increasing
costs of health care. In Great Britain the
government's reaction has been to impose
one reform after another on the NHS,
each one demanding greater efficiency.
The latest reform was designed to
improve efficiency by trying to make a
clear cut division between purchasers and
providers. One of its major shortcomings
was that, like so many of its predecessors,
it failed to define its goals and objectives
in a way which would allow them to be
compared with previous approaches to the
organisation of health care. In this sense it
was a badly designed experiment. But one
of the major problems in this field is that
the scientific basis for trying to assess the
quality of health care, which is what
health provision is all about, is extremely
primitive. It is essential, therefore, that
progress is made in the important aspect
of medical practice, so that in the future
adequate pilot studies can be carried out
before massive reorganisations of our
health services are undertaken, without
any clear evidence that they will work.
These messages have certainly not been

lost on those who are trying to improve
the quality of health care in the United
States. For this reason the publication of
this new book, edited by Richard Wenzel,
is of great interest. He has amassed nearly
fifty authors and has covered every aspect
in considerable detail. The opening
sections put the problems into historical
perspective and then deal with the thorny
question ofhow to define and measure the
quality of health care. The historical
chapters give an extremely balanced view
of the problems of health care in the
United States, but when we get to those
which attempt to get to grips with the
assessment of health and illness we run
into a mound of frightening acronyms and
jargon, some of which will be particularly
heavy going for British readers. The book
ends with a series of chapters which
describe approaches to assessing quality in
many different subspecialties of clinical
practice.
Many of the chapters in this

comprehensive book are extremely dense
and heavy going. But, overall, it is a
thorough and balanced review of the
current state of the art in the extremely
difficult area of assessing the quality of
health care. Although it gives an American
perspective, says nothing about systems in
other parts of the world, and ignores the
developing world completely, those who
are involved in trying to assess the quality
of health care, whatever their specialty,
should try and persevere with it. It does
not provide many answers, but it offers
several interesting new approaches which
should undoubtedly be explored within
the British system.

Biological systems are extremely
complex; sick people are certainly no
exception. Alvin Feinstein pointed out
recently that we do not yet have the

statistical methods for tackling many of
the types of problems which we encounter
when we try to assess outcome and the
quality of clinical care. But we have to try,
and those who are involved in outcomes
research, medical audit, or in simply
trying to improve the service to their
patients in their role as providers should
be grateful to Dr Wenzel; he has done us
a great service by bringing together this
group of authors and providing such a
useful baseline on which we can develop
our thoughts.
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Curing Health Care. New Strategies
for Quality Improvement. Donald M
Berwick, A Blanton Godfrey, Jane
Roessner (pp 315; £22.50). Oxford and
San Francisco: Jossey Bass, 1990. ISBN
1-55542-294-2.

Four years ago, when I started leading
sessions for doctors on quality there were
two common (mis)conceptions: that
quality equated to the technical
competence of the medical practitioner
and that quality services could be achieved
only with additional resources. The
conclusion is obvious: doctors do a good
job and with more money it would be
better! Fortunately time has moved on:
quality, avoided and marginalised in the
mid- 1 980s is now everyone's business
again, and some - the more adventurous
- are welcoming the participation of
patients. and users in the quality debate.

Hospital managers too are, quite
rightly, becoming more rigorous in their
considerations of quality, and Curing
Health Care, a report on the national
demonstration project on quality
improvement in health care, comes at a
fortuitous moment. Its strength is in the
sound understanding the authors have of
the nature of organisations and the change
process. It shows how Berwick's
philosophy of continuous quality
improvement or total quality
management' should be applied.
The need for sound management,

leadership, visions, values, clarity and
purpose are emphasised by the authors.
Theirs is a reassuring understanding that
blaming is counterproductive ("fix the
system, not fix the blame"), that there is
a need to work outside formal structures,
and that we are dealing with complex
problems with no "quick fix" solutions.
Further, the book acts as a manual, telling
stories of how things were achieved and
contributing helpful methods: process
flow diagrams, brainstorming and cause-
effect diagrams, data collection forms,
Pareto diagrams, histograms, scatter plots,
and so on, which will help people to
engage in the work constructively.
However, like all exciting things, I

would counsel a little caution. For
example,- as the authors readily admit,
none of the examples quoted impinge on
medical practice and, though changing
practice is often possible in pilot projects,
achieving sustained organizational change
is much more difficult.
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